ED 477 417 RC 024 095

AUTHOR Risku, Michael

TITLE A Bridge Program for Educationally Disadvantaged Indian and

African Americans.

PUB DATE 2002-02-00

NOTE 21p.; In: An Imperfect World: Resonance from the Nation's

Violence. 2002 Monograph Series, Proceedings of the Annual Meeting of the National Association of African American Studies, the National Association of Hispanic and Latino Studies, the National Association of Native American Studies, and the International Association of Asian Studies (Houston,

TX, February 11-16, 2002).

PUB TYPE Reports - Descriptive (141) -- Speeches/Meeting Papers (150)

EDRS PRICE EDRS Price MF01/PC01 Plus Postage.

DESCRIPTORS American Indian Education; American Indian Students; Black

Education; Black Students; *College Freshmen; Computer Literacy; High Risk Students; Higher Education; Mathematics

Instruction; *Mentors; *Minority Groups; Program

Descriptions; School Holding Power; *Student Adjustment; Summer Programs; *Transitional Programs; *Tutoring; Writing

Instruction

IDENTIFIERS *University of Minnesota Morris

ABSTRACT

The University of Minnesota, Morris campus, developed a bridge program called the Gateway Program to meet the special concerns of African American and American Indian incoming freshmen. The program initially prepares students for higher education through a 4-week summer program that includes an umbrella course in math, computer literacy, and writing, as well as various workshops and recreational activities. Participants receive a full summer scholarship. Pre- and post-course assessments indicate an average increase of 36 percent in students' knowledge base across all subject areas. During the summer program, student meet with the program coordinator to assess their progress, register for the fall semester, and plan a first year of study. Informal advising and counseling are available throughout their college stay. Tutoring options include peer tutoring by upper division students, some of whom have been Gateway students; tutoring by preservice secondary education seniors; and tutoring provided by the campus minority resource center. Upper division students of color mentor Gateway students throughout the summer program and conduct small study groups during the year to prepare for exams and discuss academic issues. Mentors reside in the dorms with first-year students. Opportunities for mentoring by faculty members are also provided. Workshops, informal discussion groups, and social and recreational activities are provided to assist Gateway students with daily living skills and adjusting to university life. Five years of assessment data suggest that there is no significant difference between graduation rates of Gateway students and majority students. (TD)



A BRIDGE PROGRAM FOR EDUCATIONALLY **DISADVANTAGED INDIAN AND AFRICAN** AMERICANS

MICHAEL RISKU UNIVERSITY OF THE INCARNATE WORD SAN ANTONIO, TEXAS

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION Office of Educational Research and Improvement EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION

CENTER (ERIC)
This document has been reproduced as received from the person or organization originating it.

☐ Minor changes have been made to improve reproduction quality.

Points of view or opinions stated in this document do not necessarily represent official OERI position or policy.

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

A Bridge Program for Educationally Disadvantaged Indian and African Americans

Introduction

American Indian and African American students attending predominately white, public post secondary educational institutions have traditionally had difficulty remaining in school and, ultimately, graduating. Studies have shown that a disadvantaged K-12 education, lack of role models, as well as financial burden are leading causes for minority students' low retention rates. Although public universities often have high minority enrollment percentages, retention and graduation rates have lagged below those of majority students.

Minnesota is the second most homogeneous state in the United States. Subsequently the University of Minnesota recruits large numbers of minority students. There is, however, a vast difference between attracting students of color, and then retaining and ultimately graduating them. The University of Minnesota, Morris campus is a small liberal arts focused campus in the geographically isolated region of western Minnesota. This campus, which was originally an American Indian boarding school, has the





largest minority student population percentage among the University of Minnesota coordinate campuses. I was a member of the faculty within the Division of Education specializing in secondary and minority education and do to a sudden resignation, I was appointed by the administration to assist the university's minority student program.

As is often the case, complacency results in unfortunate events. Although there had been efforts to facilitate the transition of students of color into the university prior to 1995, the Halloween Incident of October 1993 was a sobering reminder that more needed to be done. What started as a Halloween prank turned into an ugly racial incident. Although the events of that night are unclear, they served to galvanize most of the campus population towards the realization that much more needed to be done to insure that students of color were successful.

In the early part of 1994 a planning committee was formed to respond to some of the unmet needs of the university's students of color. The planning committee ultimately suggested a comprehensive bridge program, and thus the Gateway Planning Committee and Gateway Faculty Advisory Committee were formed. The term "Gateway" was selected to convey the idea that



participation in the program was a student's "gateway to success." The university's Director of the Minority Student Program, with faculty assistance, developed a program that was originally submitted in May 1994. During the summer of 1994, the Minority Student Program received funding from the University of Minnesota for a pilot project. Twenty-four students were selected for a three-day orientation course. The pilot was considered successful, and plans were initiated for a longer summer session starting in 1995. I was actively involved with the Gateway Program from 1996 to 1999 undertaking several roles including that of program coordinator.

The Program

The Minority Student Program (MSP) is designed to work in cooperation with student affairs and academic offices to provide assistance to meet the special concerns of minority students. MSP provides financial assistance, academic support, and personal counseling to allow minority students to participate fully in the university experience, yet maintain their own cultural identity.

The Gateway Program focuses on the recruitment, retention and graduation of students of color. It initially prepares students



for higher levels of learning through a summer program that includes a credit based umbrella course in math, computers, and writing, besides various workshops and recreational activities. The yearlong agenda aims to provide academic, cultural and financial support and offers assistance to students of color through its three basic components: the summer session, mentoring and tutoring throughout the academic year, and intercultural adjustment.

The Vice Chancellors for Academic and Student Affairs oversee those in direct charge of the day-to-day management for Gateway and have ultimate responsibility for it. The MSP has the major responsibility for the development and coordination of this program. A Gateway Advisory Committee selected by these Vice Chancellors and the Director of MSP also assists.

The Gateway Program is organized into a project aimed specifically towards three overarching goals:

- The successful recruitment and introduction of students of color to the university
- The successful retention, graduation and post graduate career placement of students of color
- The creation of an academic environment that draws faculty of color to positions, that engenders academic satisfaction, and that moves the university beyond recruitment issues for faculty of color to issues of retention and promotion



The MSP has the major responsibility for the development and coordination of the campus-wide effort to achieve these goals.

There are five specific and measurable objectives:

- To create a culture of success for students of color at the university
- To help prepare students of color in math, computers, and writing
- ❖ To help identify their career goals and majors in their second year
- To assist students of color in socio-cultural adjustment at the university
- To assist students of color in successful graduation

The initial pilot called for a program that began with a three-day summer project in 1994 specifically designed to help provide careful academic advising for all incoming students of color. In 1995 Gateway was expanded to offer 20 students a summer, six-credit college introductory course (IS1006). This course initially met for four hours per day over a five-week period, but after assessing the 1995 summer program, the day was lengthened to six hours and a week omitted. This revised version was offered to 25 students. Gateway Students are provided full summer scholarships.

The Gateway Coordinator and MSP Educational

Coordinator meet with carefully selected Gateway faculty



beforehand to accommodate faculty needs and to assist with concerns such as syllabus development, scheduling, and resources issues. Faculty are also provided a teaching assistant.

Recruitment of the Gateway students begins with admissions. The Gateway Coordinator starts the selection process once students have applied and been admitted to the university. University Office of Admissions provides the Gateway Coordinator updated names of all newly admitted students of color. Students selected must meet certain criteria. The two criteria used are composite ACT score and high school rank. The programs targets students of color with a low ACT but high secondary school GPA or lower high school GPA and higher ACT. Students above an ACT score of 22 are not generally selected to participate unless there are other factors that suggest that an individual student needs such a program.

After students have been identified, an initial informational letter is sent. The letter congratulates the student on his or her acceptance into the university and briefly outlines the Gateway program. With the letter is a brochure, which highlights the Gateway Program in further detail. This is a very important part of the recruitment process because it establishes the connection



between the MSP office and the student. After the students receive this initial letter and brochure, follow-up telephone calls are made by the Assistant Gateway Coordinator to determine the students' interest in participation in the summer program. This follow-up is an essential step because it establishes a personal link between the students and the MSP office. The conversation allows for discussion about the various aspects of the program, including the benefits, and challenges. If a student responds favorably to the telephone conversation, an invitation letter is sent. Inserted in the letter is a profile card, which the student mails back, confirming his or her desire to participate in the program. Together with the profile card are travel information and a checklist of items that new students will need, or are encouraged to have. The Gateway Coordinator or Assistant Gateway Coordinator will thereafter follow up with calls as needed. The ethnic majority of Gateway students has historically been split between American Indian and African American.

The umbrella course, IS1006, is team taught by English, math, and computer faculty and covers a wide range of skills in writing, mathematics, and computer literacy to enable students to embark successfully on a college program. The course exposes





students to the thought processes and techniques that are sometimes taken for granted, introduces students to the many uses of computers, emphasizes writing processes and writing as a method of learning, and promotes understanding of math at the entry level requirement. In addition to the classroom sessions, the students also take part in workshops, seminars and field trips. IS1006 course objectives are:

- > To bridge the gap between high school graduation requirements and the expectations of a college with selective admission
- > To provide proficiency skills to navigate a first year college program
- > To introduce students to the process of learning in the college environment
- > To give students practice in, and feedback about, their skills
- > To prepare students for the rigors of academic work
- > To allow students to experience a challenging course of study that is personalized rather that discipline specific

The writing component of IS 1006 focuses on the students' relationship to writing and reading. It explores not only the students' role in various writing and reading communities but also the writing processes and the ways in which writing can be used to learn. Note taking, journals, free writing and exploratory writing



styles are included in the course. Another focus is on writing to communicate, and students practice by producing letters, memos, essays, and persuasive arguments.

The mathematics section involves a concentration on problem solving with real numbers, linear equations and inequalities, graphing linear equations and inequalities, and polynomials.

During the computing phase of the course, students are introduced to a wide variety of computer uses. Students begin with a general overview of computing fundamentals and progress to such technological aspects as, networking, news groups, and application programs. This component emphasizes the computer as a learning tool. The course is taught in a challenging, but non-intimidating, manner and involves extensive use of the campus intranet and Internet to help students to develop math and communication skills. IS 1006 is offered on a pass/fail basis. Students are evaluated on the satisfactory completion of assignments, participation, discussion, labs, and individual and group learning projects.

IS 1006 course objectives are assessed from the first day as students take a pre-assessment instrument in the three subject



areas. In the instructor's estimation, the assessment score is then converted into a percentage of the preexisting knowledge base that each student possesses in that subject area relative to IS1006 course content. Near the end of the summer course, either the same pre-assessment instrument, or a similar instrument, is given to measure learner outcomes. To date, the average median increase across all subject areas is approximately 36%. The early assessment is critical to ensure that semester courses are appropriately selected and to identify areas of particular need. These data are also important to determine if the student needs additional study skills development. Early intervention with academic assistance and enrollment in the study skills class is an important aspect of the summer course assessment.

Advising

To begin to build a culture of success, a careful review of each student's pre-college record, performance in the summer course, and career objectives (to the extent they are defined) is critical. Advising and registration for Fall Semester classes is determined in part by the evaluation of the Gateway instructors to insure that students are placed in appropriate classes. During the



second half of IS1006, students meet with the Gateway Coordinator to assess their progress and to register for Fall Semester. A carefully planned first year of study is also drawn up with specific attention to proper placement in appropriate composition, math and science courses. The Registrar reserves places in selected high need courses to ensure that they are available for Gateway students. This is a critical requirement to ensure continuity and continued success.

An early and mid fall semester assessment memo is sent to all faculty members who have Gateway students in their classes. This helps early intervention and assists with registration for the forthcoming semester. A letter is also sent to each advisee midway through each semester to remind students to make an appointment for academic advising and registration for the next semester.

The Gateway Coordinator, in consultation with the MSP Educational Coordinator, advises all first year Gateway students. After the first year, students are encouraged to obtain a faculty advisor in their selected major. However, informal advising and counseling is still available from MSP. For several of the abovementioned reasons it is important that the Gateway Coordinator holds a faculty position and has significant advising experience.



Tutoring

Gateway students have a variety of options available to them to help improve their academic performance. Peer tutoring by upper division students has proven to be very effective. Students get help in a number of courses from upper division students, some of whom have been Gateway students, mentors, or have taken similar courses. Tutors are selected according to their academic success and are carefully paired with one or two Gateway students.

The Cross-Cultural Program has also provided another successful tutoring option. Preservice secondary education seniors meet with selected Gateway students at least once a week or as needed. Tutoring matches are made according to the secondary students' teaching majors and the needs of each Gateway student. Personality and mentoring requirements are also factored into the matches. This tutoring program, although voluntary on the part of the secondary students, fulfills, in part, a multicultural requirement in their preservice teacher training, because the matches are always cross-cultural. All of these tutors have completed courses of study in adolescent psychology, educational psychology, and have a minimum of 30-hours field experience with adolescents. It is



important to remember that the majority of all first year Gateway students are still adolescents.

MSP also provides tutoring on drop-in basis in the Minority Resource Center, which is housed in the same building as the MSP. Students can individually contact the university's Academic Assistance Center for help in different courses. In addition to general tutoring, the center has a writing room and tutoring sessions in a variety of courses including, chemistry, physics, math, Spanish, music, and computer science. All Gateway students have been made aware of the services of the Academic Assistance Center during summer workshops.

In addition to traditional forms of tutoring, a small study group conducted by one of the summer mentors meets regularly during the year to prepare for exams, and to discuss courses and other academic issues. This supplemental instruction is considered necessary because some students learn better through group discussion than by individual tutoring. Research shows that the collective cultures such as, American Indians, Hispanics, and Asians, often learn better in groups because of their cultural upbringing.



Mentoring

A critical part of the Gateway Program is the use of upper division students of color, the majority of who are Gateway students, as full-time mentors throughout the summer program. Four mentors and a Resident Leader are selected. The Resident Leader is responsible for the students' transition to dormitory life and also acts as the immediate supervisor for the other Gateway mentors.

Every effort is made to take advantage of the relatively small campus and mentors reside in the dorms with the first year students. Mentors also serve as discussion leaders and informal counselors for five or six students throughout the summer program. These small groups are carefully organized after the first week of the summer program and if successful, continue to meet throughout the first year. The central location of the MSP office helps to build an environment in which the students of color quickly learn the campus and college culture.

Upper division Gateway students are often selected and oriented to serve as work-study undergraduate mentors and tutors throughout the year. This provides them with both an ongoing connection with the initial summer program and employment



opportunities. Additionally, the Minority Mentorship Program (MMP) provides opportunities for mentoring by faculty members. The MMP matches second year Gateway students and other students of color with faculty members to work on some form of collaborative project. Efforts are made to match students with faculty who are involved in the student's areas of interest. Other upper division faculty mentoring is available through the Academic Partnership Program, Undergraduate Research Opportunities Program, and the Administrative Internship Program. These programs are, however, open to all students and are competitive.

Workshops:

Regular bi-weekly workshops are held during the summer program and periodically throughout the first year. The workshops are important for the students' adjustment to the campus, to the non-structured character of university life, to the community in which the university is located, and to a faculty and staff that are largely non-minority.

Popular summer workshops include: career planning, intercultural communications, student employment on campus,

ERIC

study skills/time management, faculty relations, faculty expectations, student activities, academic advising, undecided major, stress management, history of the university, and cultural discussion groups that include such topics such as racism, interracial dating and cultural differences. Faculty and staff provide these workshops from the respective units throughout the university. MSP staff facilitate a series of less formal discussion groups throughout the first year that deal with survival skills such as financial planning, leadership, and other relevant topics.

Besides summer workshops to assist students in their adjustment, the universities Office of Student Activities and the Athletic Department work with the MSP staff to provide various social and recreational activities. These activities are designed to introduce students to the social environment of the community, and have included swimming, picnics, canoeing, camping, and sporting events, shopping and local trips to historical sites, museums, chamber of commerce events, and the local county fair.

Conclusions and Concerns:

University administrators and faculty who wish to attract a significant minority student population must recognize the



educational disadvantages that many of these students have had to endure. Equally, they should be committed to providing a program to ensure that these students can graduate at a similar rate to majority students. If students of color and majority students are not graduating at similar rates, a bridge program such as Gateway is a possible means to increase their success in both adjusting to college life and progressing towards graduation. After five years of program assessment, research data suggests that these is no significant difference between the graduation rates of Gateway students and majority students. Building a successful bridge program is, however, neither easy nor inexpensive and there are many issues and factors that can affect both the initial conception of the program and its outcomes.

A critical aspect of any bridge program is the establishment and maintenance of close links with faculty who will act as coordinators and summer instructors. Thus it is vitally important that faculty members both contribute to, and believe in, the program. Although faculty were involved in the original curricular development of the Gateway umbrella course, there has been little additional faculty involvement. Furthermore, there is the belief among some faculty that all bridge programs should be confined to



secondary schools or community colleges and that funds spent could be used more effectively elsewhere. There is also a perception among faculty that participation in minority student programs is counted little if at all towards tenure and promotion. This can be particularly problematic for non-tenured faculty.

The accepted routine that surrounds undergraduate education can also hinder the success of programs such as Gateway. First, frequent use of part-time adjunct instructors to teach lower level courses means that there is little interaction between full-time faculty members and lower division students of color. Consequently, many minority students leave the university before ever having the opportunity to work with tenured faculty. Second, instructional methods are still for the most part traditional and there is little or no recognition of alternative means of acquiring knowledge other than those prescribed by western culture. Third, majority students still dominate membership in the competitive upper division faculty mentorship, internship, and undergraduate research programs. This is most probably a result of the first two points mentioned above. Another concern has been the tendency for Gateway coordinators to recruit more heavily from their own ethnic group.



With the demise of affirmative action programs, bridge programs can help ensure the success of students of color. A program such as Gateway can also be easily adapted to include majority students who have also suffered from educational disadvantage. Ultimately bridge programs should be available to all admitted students providing them with the tools they require to meet their educational goals.



U.S. Department of Education
Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI)
National Library of Education (NLE)
Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)

ERIC REPRODUCTION RELEASE

I. Do	cument	Identi	ifica	tion:
-------	--------	--------	-------	-------

Title: An Imperfect World: Resonance from the Nation's Violence (2002 Monograph Series)

Editor: Lemuel Berry, Jr., Ph.D.

Corporate Source:

Publication Date: 2002

II. Reproduction Release:

In order to disseminate as widely as possible timely and significant materials of interest to the educational community, documents announced in the monthly abstract journal of the ERIC system, Resources in Education (RIE), are usually made available to users in microfiche, reproduced paper copy, and electronic media, and sold through the ERIC Document Reproduction Service (EDRS). Credit is given to the source of each document, and, if reproduction release is granted, one of the following notices is affixed to the document.

very residual to greated to concedure and disseminate the identified document, please check one of the

	wing three options and sign the release form.
_i/	Level 1 - Permitting reproduction and dissemination in microfiche or other ERIC archival media (e.g. electronic) and paper copy.
	Level 2A - Permitting reproduction and dissemination in microfiche and in electronic media for ERIC archival collection subscribers only.
	Level 2B - Permitting reproduction and dissemination in microfiche only.
Docı	ments will be processed as indicated provided reproduction quality permits. If permission to reproduce

is granted, but no option is marked, documents will be processed at Level 1.

Sign Here: "I hereby grant to the Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC) nonexclusive permission to reproduce and disseminate this document as indicated above. Reproduction from the ERIC microfiche or electronic media by persons other than ERIC employees and its system contractors requires permission from

Position: Executive Director

Organization: NAAAS, NAHLS, NANAS, IAAS

Telephone No: 207-282-1925_839-8004

the copyright holder. Exception is made for non-profit reproduction by libraries and other service agencies to satisfy information needs of educators in response to discrete inquiries."

Signature Jemul Bury J

Printed Name: Lemuel Berry, Jr.

Address: PO Box 325

Biddeford, ME 04005-0325

Date: 5/20/03



III. Document Availability Information (from Non-ERIC Source):

If permission to reproduce is not granted to ERIC, or, if you wish ERIC to cite the availability of the document from another source, please provide the following information regarding the availability of the document. (ERIC will not announce a document unless it is publicly available, and a dependable source can be specified. Contributors should also be aware that ERIC selection criteria are significantly more stringent for documents that cannot be made available through EDRS.)

Publisher/Distributor:	
Address:	
Price per copy:	Quantity price:
IV. Referral of ERIC to Copyright/Reproduc	tion Rights Holder:
If the right to grant this reproduction release following:	is held by someone other than the addressee, please complete the
Name:	
Address:	
	t so to the that are

V. Attach this form to the document being submitted and send both to:

Velma Mitchell, Acquisitions Coordinator ERIC Clearinghouse on Rural Education and Small Schools P.O. Box 1348 1031 Quarrier Street Charleston, WV 25325-1348

Phone and electronic mail numbers:

800-624-9120 (Clearinghouse toll-free number) 304-347-0467 (Clearinghouse FAX number) mitchelv@ael.org

